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Mr. Hamran. Noj that was more than 5,000 subscriptions, I believe,
because this was part of the payment for that year. This was not the
total payment for that year.

QUESTION OF RECEIPTS FROM ISRAELI CONSULATE

The Cuaamrman. How much do you receive each year?

Mr, Hamuin. Pardon me.

The Caamrman. How much do you receive each year?

Mr. Hamrin. We have received from the Israel Consulate around
$10,000 to $15,000 a year for these subscriptions.

The CrairmMaN. Can you tell us how much you received from the
Israel Consulate in a normal year, say, last year for all purposes, from
evill'y source. Isitlarge?

r. Hamrin. Sir, from the Israel Consulate we received money for
the Digest, the $10,000 to $15,000 I mentioned, and it provides for the
Jewish minority research project, and these two projects and the lat-
ter sum of $5,000. These are the only two sums we received from the
Israel Government offices.

MAILING LIST FOR THE ISRAEL DIGEST

The CumarrMan. Did the Israel Consulate send you a mailing list
that you mailed out these Digests ?

Mr. Hamrin. This goes back many years, of course.

The Crarrman. This is 1961, this particular one was 1961 to 1962.

Mr. Hamrin. We do the mailing, if that is your question.

The Crarman. They send you a list.

Mr. Hamuin. That is right. We do the mailing from our office.
We arrange to have it printed and we have a mailing list in our office.

The CaarRMAN. I see.

Well, the second item here was March 1962, was just a little over a
year ago, “Consulate, Israel Digest, $9,000.”

Then in June of 1962 the Israel Digest, $1,210.86. Who paid for the
mailing of this, Mr. Hamlin? Do you pay for the mailing ?

Mr. Hamrin. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. Do you pay for the mailing ?

Mr. Hampin. Certainly. We mail this thing out physically.

The CHATRMAN. I see.

Mr. Hamrin. We pay for the mailing. The Consulate reimburses
us, sir, for all costs in connection with mailing of that number of sub-
scriptions of the list they give us. And we bear all the costs of that
and they reimburse us for that.

The Caamman. I don’t suppose you could be called the agent in
mailing this out for them, could you ¢

Mr. Hamuin. An agent? I think they were buying services from
us

The CuamrMaN. I see.
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LABELING OF ISRAEL DIGEST

Mr. Bougstein. Mr. Chairman, I think it should be stated for the
record that this publication is labeled in accordance with the require-
ments of the Foreign Agents Registration Act of 1938.

The Cratrman. Well, I notice that it says, the label is as follows:

A copy of this material is filed with the Department of J ustice where the re-
quired registration statement of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., as
an agent of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Jerusalem, Israel under the Foreign
Agents Registration Act of 1938, as amended, is available for public inspection.
Registration does not indicate approval of this material by the U.S. Government.

Do you think this label accurately describes the relationship between
the Jewish Agency and the Israel Digest to those who read the Digest?

Mr. Hamrin., Yes, sir.

The Cramman. Do you think any who read that know that the
Government of Israel paid forit? ,

Mr. Hasrin. They would have no way of knowing.

The Crammax. Don’t you think they ought to know it ?

Mr. Hamraw. If an individual receives a subscription for which
the Israeli Consulate was paying us they would have no way of know-
ing it so far as I know.

The CaarrmaN. Don’t you think they should ¢

Mr. Hampin. Sir?

The CrarMaN. You don’t have to answer that.

When you received these repayments from the Consul General of
Israel for the Digest, do you report those in your report to the De-
partment of Justice?

Mr. Hamuin. Receipts of funds from the Consul General of Israel?

The Cramrman. Yes. For the Israel Digest, the funds that are
mentioned here.

_Mr. Hamuw. I don’t believe that the form requires such reporting,
sir.

Mr. Boukstern. Mr. Chairman, this is treated on the books as
payment for subscriptions not as receipt of money from the Israeli
Consulate. This is my impression and it could be checked.

The CraTRMAN. 1 tﬁought Mr. Hamlin said this was for services
rendered.

Mr. BouksteIN. Services rendered in the sense of mailing it for
them which is really reimbursement.

Now, I myself would like to improve very much on the language
used by the books and records of lay people but as you know they
are not too precise in words sometimes.

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING
JANUARY 24, 1961

The Cmamman. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled
“Extract From Minutes of Finance Committee Meeting January 24,
1961, Regarding Reduction in Budget” and ask if these minutes ap-
pear in the files of your Agency?



1756 ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S.

Mr. HaMLIN, Yes, sir.
The CrAIRMAN. The memorandum will go in the record.
(The memorandum referred to follows:)

[Extract of minutes of finance committee méeting, January 24, 1961, regarding reduction
in budget]

MINUTES OF MEETING OF FINANCE COMMITTEE, JEWISH AGENCY, AMERICAN
SECTION, JANUARY 24, 1961

Persops present: Mrs. Rose L. Halprin (presiding), Dr. Emanuel Neumann,
Mr. Louis Segal, Mr. Jacob Brin, Mr. Isadore Hamlin.

Budget:: Messrs. Hamlin and Brin reported on conversations which took
place in Israel regarding the budget for the year 1961-62. Mr. Brin reported
on the request of the Treasury Department in Jerusalem that the New York
bm}get be reduced to $550,000, and that a budget proposal be submitted as
quickly as possible for their confirmation.

After egamination and discussion of the budget, it was agreed to notify the
Treasury in Jerusalem that the American section proposes to operate within
a budget of $§20,000 for the year 1961-62. It was pointed out that the Jerusalem
Treasury arrived at the figure of $555,000 through a process which does not take
into account that several of the large items of the New York budget are stable
budgetary items (administration and executive) and thus should not be subjeet
to thg 9.6 percent deductions. Furthermore, it must be borne in mind that the
JTA is a continuing relationship and, in fact, the 1961-62 budget will include
a $60,00Q budgetary item as against $27,000 in the past year. Thus the Ameri-
can section arrived at a general framework of its expenditures for the new
budget as follows: The Latin American department budget was subtracted
from the total of last year’s budget. That an additional $40,000 for JTA: added
to the figure. The net result was then cut by a figure of 10 percent.

. Noted below is the budget for 1961-62 with the general categories of deduc-
tions approved by the finance committee.

Budget Budget

1960-61 1961-62
Grants. ... $30, 000 $28, 000
President’s conference.._ - 17,500 12, 500
Keren Hayesod subventions 63,288 55, 800
PuRlic relations and special projects. .. 174: 223 131; 500
.{J ’}"“q . 27,600 60, 000
6, 000 6, 000

It was a'greed fgl:thextmore: (1) That it should be the aim of the executive
to reduce its participation in the budget of the Presidents Conference for the
future (heretofore, 50 percent of the conference budget).

PRESIDENTS CONFERENCE BUDGET

The Cmairman. I call your attention to the item entitled “Presi-
dents Conference” budget 1960-61, $17,500; budget 1961-62, $12,500.

What is the “President’s Conference” ?

_Mr. HamuN. Sir, the Presidents Conference is an ad hoc consulta-
tive body of, composed of the presidents of the national Jewish orga-
nizations in this country which meets from time to time to discuss
problems affecting Israel.

Nearly all of the national Jewish organizations are represented by
their presidents in this body.

The Caarrkman. How many would yousay?

Mr. Hamun. There are 19, if my memory serves me, 19 national
Jewish organizations, and our president is also a member of this
body, Dr. Goldmann.,

The Cuamrman. How many of those 19 do you support, all of them ¢
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Mr. HamuiN. In what way, support, sir?
The CrarMAN. Financially. )
Mr. Hamuin. We don’t finance any of these organizations.

DEGREE OF FINANCIAL SUPPORT

The CuaRMAN. Youdon’t.

‘Why do you support the conference?

Mr, HaMLIN. lgardon me, the conference?

The CuarMAN. Yes.

Mr. Hamix. We provided administrative services.

The CramrMAN. What is that?

Mr. Hamuin. We provide administrative services for the confer-
ence.

The CramrMaN. Are you the only one? I mean this budget item
$17,5?OO, is that the total cost for the Presidents Conference for that

ear
Y Mr. Hampin. The Presidents Conference has a budget running ap-
proximately $25,000 a year. And we provided administrative services,
aggregating about one-half of these $25,000.

The CuarrMaN. I see, about half of it.

I notice it says it was agreed furthermore:

(1) That it should be the aim of the executive to reduce its participation in
the budget of the Presidents Conference for the future (heretofore, 50 percent of
the conference budget).

Mr. BoukstEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think it should be stated that the
Jewish Agency does not support or give any kind of financial assist-
ance to the overwhelming number of the 19.

If some of them thought that that would even be implied I think
they would be horrified. They are a large, independent, some of them
very large, and important, they are all important, but some of them
are very large organizations which have been in existence for a long
time on the American scene. Their presidents get together from time
to time to discuss questions of common interest relating to Israel.

As a matter of fact, from time to time, the Department of State in-
vites the representatives of the Presidents Conference for an exchange
of views. That is also true of the United States delegation to the
United Nations when questions of Israel are at issue. They are
completely independent. They act ad hoc. The Agency does not
control them, directly or indirectly, although it is a member.

Of course, it is correct to say they all have a common interest which
is the welfare of Israel, and they display the interest of their member-
ship in that welfare.

The Cuarrman. And you provide 50 percent of the costs of the
conference.

Mr. Hamrix. Yes, sir; we did.

ITEMIZATION OF PAYMEXTS FOR CONFERENCE TO JUSTICE

The CuarrmaN. These payments have been itemized in your reports
to the Department of Justice?

Mr. Hamrin. No,sir; they were not.

The Criatkman. Why not ?
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Mr. Hamurn, This was an administrative—this was a provision of
secretarial services, two secretaries to the Presidents Conference.
This was a provision of mimeographed materials. It was entirely a
part of our administrative operation.

The Cramrman. Well, it is an outside group, outside of your budget
which vou support.

Mr. Hamran. Sir?

The CramrMax. It is an outside organization; by that I mean you
just emphasized how important these other agencies are and it is out-
side your own internal activities, and you allocate in the budget a
very substantial sum for it. I don’t know why you shouldn’t re-
port it.

Mr. Boukstein. Mr. Chairman, it is really a technical question as
to whether that would be considered a payment to an organization.
Maybe in the first strict ultimate sense you may be right. But in any
event

’I(‘lhe 2CHAIRMAN. In your own budget, that is the way you consid-
ered it ?

Mr. Boukstein. Yes. Itisabudgetary allocation.

EXTRACT OF MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE, DECEMBER 13, 1961

The Craarrman. Well, I show you a document labeled “Extract from
the Minutes of the Finance Committee—December 13, 1961,” and I
ask you if a copy of this document appears in your files.

Mr. Hamuin, Yes,sir.

(A copy of the document appears on p. 1770 of this hearing.)

The Cramrman. The document is entitled “Keren Hayesod Subven-
tions”—we will pass that one over for a moment.

HEBREW CULTURE FOUNDATION

Mr. Hamlin, are you acquainted with an organization known as the
Hebrew Culture Foundation ?

Mr. Hamran. Yes,sir;Iam.

The Crarrman. What is the Hebrew Culture Foundation ?

Mr. Hamrin. The Hebrew Culture Foundation is a separate organ-
ization with a separate board, governing body. Its chalrman at this
time is Professor Konvitz of Cornell University. That has been
making small participating grants to American colleges and universi-
ties for the purpose of establishing chairs in the Hebrew language or
Israeli studies or Jewish studies or Middle East studies.

I must say that they have succeeded in stimulating the establish-
ment of a number of very worthwhile chairs and departments in
institutions and universities in this country.

The Caarrman. Is the foundation a part of the education and cul-
tural department of the American Zionist Council ¢

Mr. Hayran. The Hebrew Culture Foundation grant was made
directly by us to the Hebrew Culture Foundation.

The Caameman. Well then, it is not a part of the American Zionist
Council ¢

Mr. Hamuan. No, sir; it isnot.

The Cuamrman. Does it have any other source of funds outside the
Jewish Agency ?
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Mr. Hamuin. Idon’t believe so.

The CHAIRMAN. So it is——

Mr. Hamuin. May I correct myself on that. I really don’t have
any direct information whether they have any other funds.

MEMOS DATED MARCH 2, 1962 AND FEBRUARY 23, 1962

The Crarman. I show you a memorandum dated March 2, 1962,
addressed to Mr. Nat Betheil from Mr. Isadore Hamlin, and ask if
you wrote and sent this memorandum ?

Mr. Hamruin. Yes, sir; I did.

The CuarMAN. I also show you a copy of an attached memoran-
dum dated February 23, 1962, addressed to Mr. I. Hamlin from Dr.
Samuel M. Blumenfield, and ask you if you received such a memoran-
dum ? . )

Mr. Hamuin. Yes, sir; I did.

(Copies of the documents are as follows:)

THE JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INc.,
March 2, 1962.
Memorandum
To: Mr. Nat Betheil.
From : Mr. Isadore Hamlin.

Note attached herewith Dr. Blumenfield’s memorandum to me regarding the
Hebrew Culture Foundation.

We have in our budget a $25,000 item under “Grants for the Hebrew Gultm:e
Foundation.” According to Miss Speiser’s records, we have paid only $5,000 this
year. In accordance with Dr. Blumenfield’s request, I am asking you to trans-

fer to him $5,000 at this time.
Sincerely,
ISADORE HAMLIN.
TrE HEBrREw CULTURE FOoUNDATION, INC,,
February 23, 1962.
Memorandum

To: Mr. I. Hamlin.
From : Dr. Samuel M. Blumenfield.
Subject : 196162 grants.

We are somewhat late in our commitments to Columbia, Indiana, Pennsyl-
vania, Johns Hopkins, and Wisconsin Universities to the amount of $9,000.

I shall appreciate it if you will let us have a check for that amount at your
earliest convenience.

S. M. B.

The Cuamman. The memorandum reads as follows—first, who is
Mr. Nat Betheil? . )

Mr. Hamrin. He is our cashier, sir.

The CrammmaN. Your cashier. ) .

It reads as follows: [Chairman reads the memoranda in their
entirety].

PURPOSE OF GRANTS

What were these payments for?

Mr. Hamuin. These payments were to take care of giving grants to
these universities to established departments or chairs of Hebrew.

The CramrmaN. Were these payments you made reported to the
Department of Justice on your registration statement

Mr. BouksteiNn. Mr. Chairman, in my opinion they wouldn’t have
to be because the program of the Hebrew Culture Foundation is purely
scholastic in character and is completely without—and is specifically

“exempied from the provisions of the Act.
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UNIVERSITIES' KNOWLEDGE OF SOURCE OF FUNDS

The Caarrman. Can you tell me, Mr. Hamlin, were these universi-
ties, was Harvard, for example or whatever were mentioned here,
Columbia, Indiana, Pennsylvania, Johns Hopkins, and Wisconsin,
were they aware of the source of the money which you made available
to them. Did they know the money came from the Jewish Agency?

Mr. Hamri~. I haveno doubt they were aware.

The Cramrmax. How do you know?

Mr. Hamrix. Pardon me?

The Crairmax. What do you mean, you have no doubt? Did you
write them and tell them or did anybody ?

Mr. Hamuix. The officers of the Hebrew Culture Foundation cer-
tainly knew where the money was coming from.

The Cuamyan. I didn’t ask you about that. The Hebrew Cul-
ture Foundation knew it. But the universities that received it, did
they know that it came from the American Section of the Jewish
Agency, a registered foreign agent?

Mr. Haymuix. I don’t know whether the officers stated to the univer-
sities in each instance.

Mr. Bovgstrix. Mr. Chairman, I could help you out.

The Crarman. All right.

MAY 1, 1960, LETTER FROM COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

Mzr. BoukstEIN. I have before me a letter from the Columbia Uni-
versity dated May 1,1960, addressed to the Jewish Agency :

On behalf of the trustees and by their direction, I beg to convey to you the
thanks of the university for a gift of $5,000 for the Center of Israeli and Jewish
studies.

Yours respectfully,

And then a signature appears which I think is Warren, I cannot
read it, addressed to Jewish Agency, 16 East 66th Street, that was
the office address at the time, New York 21, N.Y.

The Cramrman. Well then, that answers the question certainly as
to Columbia.

Did you have any

Mr. BouksteEIN. I have no reason to believe it is different in the
other universities.

QUESTION OF EXEMPTION FROM REPORTING GRANTS TO UNIVERSITIES

The CuarMaN. Is it your position, Mr. Boukstein, that in the ex-
penditures that the Jewish Agency, the registered Jewish Agency,
makes in the field of education or information—well, education 1n this
instance—does not have to be reported ?

Mr. BoursteiN. Mr. Chairman, I think I ought to tell you why the
foundation was established in the first place, and I think it will give
you a better understanding of the problem.

The CaamrMan. Can you answer that, first, that other question,
which 1s a straight question ?

Mr. Bougstein. It is my opinion that in the case of activities which
are specifically exempt from the provisions of the Act, scholastic being
one of them, it is not necessary to file the information with the Depart-
ment of Justice.
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The Cmamman. Wait a minute. Does the Act say—it relates to
persons who are engaged in education as exempt, not the payment by a
registered foreign agent to an educational institution, that that pay-
ment should not be reported, does it? Do you assert that? The ex-
emption, it seems to me, would be relative 1f the Jewish Agency was
an educational institution itself, that is, a university.

Mr. BouksteiN. I do not want to give you an offthand opinion on
that, Mr. Chairman. But my impression 1s that it wouldn’t be neces-
sary toinclude it in the report.

The CrAlRMAaN. Why do you report payments made to scholars to
go to Israel?

Mr. BouksTEIN. Because it is paid in that case to the Israel Govern-
ment.

The Cuamman. I mean payment to the students. You pay
students.

Mr. Bouksrein. It is paid in that case to the Israel Government.

Let me first check if it wasn’t included in some kind of category
which isincluded in the report.

(See appendix, item A, No. 3, p. 1777.)

EXTRACTS OF MINTTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING, MARCH 14, 1961

The CuarMan. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled “Ix-
tract From Minutes of Finance Committee Meeting, March 14, 1961,
Concerning Reduction in Budget,” and ask if these minutes appear in
the files of your agency ?

Mr. Hamrin. Yes, sir; that is from our files.

(A copy of the document referred to follows:)

ExTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING, MARCH 14, 1961,
CONCEBRNING REDUCTION IN BUDGET

Persons present: Mrs. Rose L. Halprin (presiding), Dr. Emanuel Neumann,
Mr. Louis, Mr. Jacob A. Brin, Mr. Isadore Hamlin.

1. BUDGET, JEWISH AGENCY-—AMERICAN SECTION, INC., APRIL 1, 1961,
TO MARCH 31, 1962

Note was taken of the fact that the executive in its final vote approved aid
to the Jewish Agency-—American Section in the sum of $588,334 (I1£1,059,000),
contrasts with the budget approved by the Finance Committee, at its meeting,
January 24, 1961, totaling $620,000 (1£1,116,000). The finance committee con-
sidergg4 further reductions to provide for this cut of $31,666 ($620,000 minus
$588,334).

It was decided to cut the budget as listed below in column 2 ;

Budget Final

1961-62, Additional budget,
approved by cuts in American

finance budget Section
committee, Apr. 1, 1961~
Jan. 24, 1962 Mar, 31, 1962

(V) @ (&)

Grants SO $28, 000
Presidents conference 12, 500
Keren Hayesod subventions. 55, 800
Public relations and special projects. 105, 500
JTA A 0, 000
Press_... 6,000 |omoamcmeaenn 6, 000
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II. COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

It was agreed to recommend to the Hebrew Culture Foundation to allocate the
sum of $5,000 per year, for the next 3 years, to the Center of Israel and Jewish
Studies of Columbia University.

Note was made of the fact that the finance committee was taking this decision
because of the insistence of Columbia University that an allocation on an annual
basis could not be accepted by them.

AMERICAN ZioNIsT COUNCIL,
New York, N.Y., May 190, 1961.
To : Miss Fannie Speiser.
From: Dr. Samuel M. Blumenfield.

Will you please make available to the account of the Hebrew Culture Founda-
tion the additional sum of $5,000 which has been requested by Columbia
University?

It is the established procedure of all institutions of higher learning to receive
grants before the new school year begins.

C.C.—I. Hamlin.

G.M.B.
Ob.

I. HAMLIN.
GRANT MADE TO COLUMBIA

The Cramrman. The memorandum reads in part as follows:

COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

It was agreed to recommend to the Hebrew Culture Foundation to allocate the
sum of $5,000 per year for the next 8 years to the Center of Israel and Jewish
Studies of Columbia University.

Note was made of the fact that the finance committee was taking this decision
because of the insistence of Columbia University that an allocation on an annual
basis could not be accepted by them.

Was this grant made to Columbia as contemplated in this memo-
randum ?

Mr. Hamuin. Yes, sir.

The CrarMaN. Wasit reported on your registration statement ?
Mr. Hayuin. I will have to check that item, sir.

The CHATRMAN. Sir?

Mr. Hamuin. I will have to check that item.

(See appendix, item A, No. 4, p. 1777.)

FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING APRIL 2 9,1958

The Craeman. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled “Fi-
nance Committee Meeting, Tuesday, April 29, 1958,” and ask you if
these minutes appear in the files of your Agency ?

Mr. HamLIN. Yes, sir; it comes from our files.

(A copy of the document referred to follows:)

FinaNcE CoMMITTEE MEETING, TUESDAY, APRIL 29, 1958

V. HARVARD UNIVERSITY

It was agreed that for the coming year, the Agency will contribute the same
amount asg in prior years ($7,000). However, it is understood that Mr. Halprin
will consult Judge Levinthal and Mr. Stone to make sure that this decision will
satisfy the situation with regard to Harvard University.

VII. BUDGET

The Finance Committee approved the budgetary reductions for the executive,
the administrative department, the Latin-American department, unforeseen ex-
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pense reserve for building operations, Zionist Archives, the Alx}erican Zionist
Council, the U.I.A. and the Keren Hayesod subventions, as noted in the attached
schedule.

Proposed reductions for budget of New York office

Original 15 Percent Proposed
proposed reduction Net reductions
budget
New York execttive. .......———ooooooo $737, 485 $110, 623 $626, 862 $99, 540
A!?nvgrican Zionist Counei}. ... . _______. 581: 230 87,185 494,045 87,185
Unclassified .o.o._.._.__ 296, 168 44, 428 251, 740 21,740
Total o e 1, 614, 883 242, 236 1,372, 647 208, 465

II. AMERICAN ZIONIST COUNCIL AND SPECIAL PUBLIC RELATIONS
1. American Zionist Council, now working to reduce budget by - ____ $87, 185
III. UNCLASSIFIED -

1. J.T.A.: Now being paid at rate of $2,000 per week or $104,000 per year

for a saving of 10, 000

2. U.I.A.: Budget out by. - 8000
3. Keren Nayesod subventions: A reductionof 15 percent____________ 13, 740
Total 31, 740

The CaalRMAN. It readsas follows:

HARVARD UNIVERSITY

It was agreed that for the coming year the agency will contribute the same
amount as in prior years ($7,000). However, it is understood that Mrs. Halperin
will consult Judge Levinthal and Mr. Stone to make sure that this decision will
satisfy the situation with regard to Harvard University.

Would you identify, who is Judge Levinthal ? _

Mr. Hamui~. Judge Levinthal of Philadelphia was at that time the
president of the Jewish Publications Society, and he was the president
of the Hebrew Culture Foundation.

The CaatRMAN. Who is Mr. Stone?

Mr. HamunN. Mr, Dewey D. Stone is a resident of Boston, Mass., a
distinguished citizen in that city, and one of the leaders of the Zionist
movement.

CENTER FOR MIDDLE EASTERN STUDIES AT HARVARD

Mr. BoursteiN. Mr. Chairman, this project at Harvard is one
which is financed not only by the Hebrew (Il)ulture Foundation but also
to a substantial extent by individuals in Boston who are friends of or
who are approached by Harvard University. Mr. Stone happens to
be one of them, and there are others. T think there is also a budgetary
contribution of some measure by Harvard University itself.

The CrarRMAN. What is the project ? )

Mcr. BoursteIiN. The project is one of Israel studies and. )

Mr. HamuN. Center for Middle Eastern Studies in Harvard Uni-
versity.

Mr.y Bouxstein. I believe it is headed by Professor Wolfson of
Harvard.

The CramrMaN. Do you pay $7,000 annually to Harvard?
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Mr. Hamuiw. During this period I believe we gave $7,000 annually;
yes, sir ; the Agency directly.

The CramrmMaN. Directly ?

Mr. HamriN, Directly to Harvard.

(See Appendix, item E, p. 1783.)

Mr. BouxsteiN. Mr. Chairman, you would surely know before a
university undertakes a project it would like to have commitments for
a period of years.

The Cuamrman. Well, I am in no way interested in Harvard’s
troubles or finances. But it is a little—what we are interested in is a
foreign agent contributing to Harvard and other universities here.
I mean, is this customary ?

Mr. Bouxsrtein. Isthere any objection to it ?

The Cramrman. I am not saying there is any objection. I am just
trying to find out if this is the procedure and was it reported, that
the foreign agent is contributing to the upkeep of one of our better
known institutions.

Mr. BoursteEIN. Well, Mr. Chairman, you don’t mean the upkeep
of Harvard; you mean a contribution to this particular project; and
whether or not it was reported as something that can be checked, and
we would be glad to let you know.

(See Appendix, item A, No. 5, p. 1778.)

RECIPIENT'S KNOWLEDGES FUND’S SOURCE

The Cramrman. Well, the Center for Middle Eastern Studies is a
part of Harvard’s activities, I assume.

In your opinion, you are clear that Harvard knew that these funds
came from a foreign agent?

Mr. Hamuiw. Sir, during 1958 Harvard was accepting funds from
the Jewish Agency.

The CramrmaN. Directly?

Mr. Hamuin. By letter, %y check.

. The Cramman. What is this, what did you mean by “satisfy the

situation”—what was the situation you had in mind ¢

Mr. Hamrin., Well, we were concerned that this Center should be
established. That was the purpose of the thing. If it was a matter
of $1,000, more or less, I am sure my Finance Committee would dis-
cuss 1t again.

The CramrMAaN. It was for the Center for Middle Eastern Studies.

Mr. Hamuin. Yes, sir.

CONTRIBUTIONS THROUGH HEBREW CULTURE FOUNDATION

The CraRMAN. Do you still contribute to Harvard ¢

’l}‘lﬁ' I’(IJAMLIN. Sir?

The Cuairman. I mean do you still contribute to thi
g Cramaax, T me: y contribute to this Center for

Mr. Hamuin. Not the Jewish Agency, but the Hebrew Culture
F:e%;;ndatlon has a commitment to Harvard of $10,000 during the cur-
rent year.

The CrATRMAN. The current year?

Mr. Hamuin, Yes,sir.

(See Appendix, items E and F, p. 1783 et seq.)
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SYNAGOGUE COUNCIL OF AMERICA

The Cramyan. Mr. Hamlin, are you acquainted with an organiza-
tion called the Synagogue Council of America ? )

Mr. Hamuin. Yes, sir; I am acquainted with that organization.

The CramrMaN. Will you identify that organization.

Mr. HamuiN. Sir?

The CuamrMan. Just identify it; what is the organization?

Mr. Hamrin. The Synagogue Council of America consists of repre-
sentatives of the three branches of Judaism in this country, reform,
conservative and orthodox, and consists of representatives both of the
Jay bodies of those three branches of Judaism and the rabbinical bodies

of those three branches of Judaism.

LETTER OF MAY 6, 1959

The Cuamman. I show you a letter dated May 6, 1959, addressed
to Rabbi Marc Tanenbaum and signed “Rose L. Halprin,” and ask if a
copy of this letter appears in your files?

r. Hamrin. Miss Graham doesn’t have a copy of that letter.

The CrarMAN. Who is Rabbi Tanenbaum ?

Mr. Hamuin. Rabbi Tanenbaum at that time was the executive
director of the Synagogue Council of America.

The CuARMAN. That letter came from your files?

Mr. HamuiN. Yes, sir.

(A copy of the letter is as follows:)

(Handwritten note: $3,000 given.)

May 6, 1959.

Rabbi MaRO TANENBAUM,
Synagogue Council of America,
New York, N.Y.

DeAR RABBI TANENBAUM : This is in response to your letter, dated March 26,
1959, in which the Synagogue Council of America asks the Jewish Agency for a
grant to help the Council prepare and distribute educational and cultural mate-
rials in connection with the upbuilding of Israel, particularly with regard to
the historic and spiritual relationship of the Jewish communities outside of
Israel to the Holy Land.

We are happy to advise you that, after careful consideration by our finance
committee, an allocation of $10,000 to the Council has been approved for the
fiscal year April 1, 1959, to March 31, 1960.

We are very pleased to be able to assist the ‘Synagogue Council to carry out
its important work in this educational and cultural sphere.

Sincerely yours,
RosE L. HALPRIN, Acting Chairman.

The Caamuan. It reads as follows:

(Chairman reads the letter in its entirety.) ‘

Do you know was the $10,000 paid to the Council during fiscal 19607

Mr. Hamuix. I, sir, I would like to check from that if the full sum
was paid. There is no doubt some of it was paid or the full sum was
paid, but I would like to check to be absolutely accurate.

(See Appendix, item A, No. 6, p. 1778.)

MAJOR AREAS OF PROGRAM CONCENTRATION

The Cuarman. I show you a copy of an outline of “Major Areas
of Program Concentration, 1959-1960” of the Commission on Interna-
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tional Affairs, Synagogue Council of America, and ask you if this out-
line appears in your files?

Mr. Hamrin. Yes,sir; it does.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

COMMISSION ON INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS, SYNAGOGUE COUNCIL OF AMERICA

MAJOR AREAS OF PROGRAM CONCENTRATION, 1959—-1960

1. Religious freedom of Jews in the Soviet Union

Inte;pretation of facts and issues to National Council of Churches, National
Cathth Welfare Conference, nongovernmental organizations, Government
agencies.

2. Foreign aid legislation

(@) Testimony before Senate Foreign Relations Committee, House Foreign
Affairs Committee.

(l}) Three-faith meeting with professionals of National Council of Churches,
National Catholic Welfare Conference, Synagogue Council of America, with
Hon. Douglas Dillon and staff ; subsequent meeting with Secretary Herter for Dr.
Dahlberg, Bishqp Sheen, Rabbi Davidson.

(q) Ti}ree-fmth education program in support of moral principles underlying
foreign aid.

3. World refugee year

(a) Three-iiaith joint public information program. .
(b) Educational program for Jewish community, including literature to all
rabbis and congregation leaders.

4. World Council of Churches religious liberty study

(@) Interpretation of Jewish position on religious liberty.
(b) Interpretation of religious liberty in Israel.

5. Disarmament and nuclear testing position to be drafted for SCA constituent

agencies
Budget admini.stration (including staff, secretary and supplies) ——_____ $15, 000
Conferences with Christian leaders, travel, publications . ________ 10, 000
Total budget required 25, 000

USE OF SUBSIDIES

_The CuarrmMaN. Was the subsidy received from the American Sec-
tion to be applied in carrying out these activities?

Mr. Hamrin. Not all of these activities, sir. You will notice the
marginal notations are my handwriting, and there I marked two of
them “yes,” “yes,” under 4 (a) and (b). This means that we wanted
the money we granted to the Synagogue Council to be applied to
those items and not to others.

LETTER OF JUNE 21,1960 AND ATTACHMENTS

The Cuamman. I show you a copy of a letter and attached memo-
rgmdum“dated_ June 21, 1960, addressed to Mr. Gottleib Hammer and
signed “Rabbi Marc H. Tanenbaum,” and ask if you have seen this
letter before. He hasitthere. Youhave got it ?

Mr. Hamuin. Sir?

The Cuamrman. Will you read 4 (a) and (b) on that one that I
gave you.

Mr. Hayuw. 4 (a) and (b) were marked “yes” by me, which means
we wanted our funds to be applied for that.

The Cramman. What were those, what were those, for the record?
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Mr. Hamuin. Those are:

(a) Interpretation of Jewish position on religious liberty.
(b) Interpretation of religious liberty in Israel.

The heading is “World Council of Churches Religious Liberty
Study.”

The CrrairMax. Now, you have the letter, the memorandum of June
21, 1960, do you have it there?

Mr. Hamuin. Yes; I have it in front of me now. It comes from
my files.

(Copies of the documents are as follows:)
SYNAGOGUE COUNCIL OF AMERICA,
New York, N.Y., June 21, 1960.
Mr. GorTLEIB HAMMER,
Executive Vice Chairinan, Jewish Agency for Israel,
New York, N.Y.

DearR Gorrieis: For your information, I am enclosing a confidential and
detailed report of the services we have been enabled to perform as a result of
the generous grants of Mr. Joseph Mazer and Mr. Dewey Stone, provided through
your good offices.

Any comments you may want to make on this report will be welcomed.

With deepest appreciation and good wishes, I am, ' '

Sincerely yours, :
Rabbi MArRc H. TANENBAUM,
Hzecutive Director.

(Pertinent excerpted portion of enclosed is as follows:)

April 1959 —Representatives from the Synagogue Council of America testified
before the House Foreign Affairs and the Senate Foreign Relations Committees,
on the moral imperatives underlying our foreign aid program. Rabbi Theodore
L. Adams, then president of the Synagogue Council of America, delivered a
keynote address on this theme with Bishop Fulton J. Sheen and the Reverend
Dr. BEdwin T. Dahlberg, president of the National Council of Churches at the
White House Conference on Foreign Aid and Trade, on a program featuring
President Eisenhower, former President Truman, late Secretary John Foster
Dulles, Dean Acheson, Vice President Nixon, and Adlai Stevenson. At this time,
the mutual security grants to Israel were threatened with drastic reduction.
During their testimony, the Synagogue Council leaders made a strong plea for
continuing mutual security aid to Israel. Observers (including S. L. Kennen)
regarded the effect of these testimonies as greatly beneficial to the subsequently
improved reception to Israel’s request for maintaining status quo in grants.

The Cramman. I call your attention to the paragraph on page 2 of
the bottom referring to appearances before Congress. It reads as
follows:

(Chairman read excerpted portion, April 1959, in its entirety.)

CONGRESSIONAL APPEARANCES

Would you consider such an occurrence before a congressional com-
mittee an activity “on the educational and cultural sphere” ?

Mr. Hamuin. Obviously not.  But our moneys, we requested that
our moneys, be used for other activities. This report is a total report
of all the operations of the Synagogue Council, and encompassed an
expenditure far in excess of what we gave the Synagogue Council.

T would like to point out, sir, that the Synigogue Council has
been testifying on foreign aid before they ever saw any money from
the Jewish Agency, and subsequently.

The Criairman. We have no record that they ever testified since,
before the Committee on Foreign Relations.
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Mr. Hamuaw. Sir, I know, I remember, and I would like to refresh
my memory, that every year when this problem comes up, the Syna-
gogue Council is one of the organizations that testifies in Washington
on these governmental programs.

The CHAmMAN. I notice in this Commission on International Af-
fairs of the Synagogue Council of America, the memo says “Major
Areas of Program Concentration,” and one is “Religious Freedom of
Jews in the Soviet Union.”

The second is “Foreign aid legislation.” Under “Foreign aid legis-
lation,” is “Testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Commit-
tee, House Foreign A ffairs Committee.”

This would seem to be one of the, it says, major areas of program
concentration.

Mr. Hamuin. That is their operations, sir. That is their total op-
eration of the Synagogue Council, not of the Jewish Agency.

The Cuamman. You are talking about these notations on the mar-
gin, in your h»andwritin% What is that one opposite (a) under “For-
elgn %id legislation”? It looks like “slight exp.” What does that
mean

Mr. Hamuin. I would like to have that back, sir.

Sir, I recall now this matter completely. This means slight expense.

The Cuamman. Slight?

Mr. Hamruin. Slight expense, and so we felt that of the funds we
gave to the Synagogue Council they should cover, they should spend
those funds particularly for item 4(a), and 4(b), as we discussed a

minute ago, and we felt it justified if slight expense was necessary for
leaders of the Synagogue Council to come to Washington to testify,
that this would be justifiable to take out of the funds.

CONSTITUTION OF EXECUTIVE OF WORLD ZIONIST ORGANIZATION

The CeamrMaN. I notice that in response to the committee’s request
for a copy of the constitution of the executive of the Jewish Agency,
page 1412, part 9, you furnished the committee with a copy of the
constitution of the Executive of the World Zionist Organization which
you stated was “also known as the Executive of the Jewish Agency
for Israel.”

I take it from this that your principal, the Jewish Agency for Israel,
is equivalent to the World Zionist Organization ; is that correct?

Mr. Hamuin. That is correct, sir.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

Item 2. Request for a copy of the constitution of the Executive of the Jerusalem
Agency. (See p.1310.)

The Constitution of the World Zionist Organization provides as follows:
“THE BXECUTIVE OF THE WORLD ZIONIST ORGANIZATION*
“Article 40

“Section 1 Powers and Functions of Executive

‘“The Executive shall be the executive organ of the World Zionist Organiza-
tion, charged with the implementation of the decision of Congress and Council,

*Also known as the Executive of the Jewish Agency for Israel.
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:and shall be responsible to those bodies. It shall have thp power to gcquire
rights and undertake obligations on behalf of the World Zionist Organization,
and to represent it externally.

“Section?2

“The Executive may delegate to one or more of its members_ or to officials of
the World ‘Zionist /Organization or of .its institutions aqthonby to updertake
financial or other obligations on behalf of the World Zionist Organization.

‘“Article 41”

Number .of Members of Executive
“The number of the members of the Executive shall be fixed by the Congress

hich el it.
whichelects It “Article 42”

Seat of Exequtive

“The.seat and head office of the Executive shall be in qemsalem. The Cpn-
-gress or Council may, however, establish one.or more divisions of the Executive
.abroad and in this event, the Executive shall appoint the Chairman of such

division.
“Article 43

“Section 1 TFilling of Vacancies

“If during the inter-Congress period the post of the Chairman of the Executive
becomes vacant for any reason whatsoever, the Council shall, at its next session,
elect @ mew :Chairman from among -the members of -the Executive. Pending
his election, the functions of the Chairman shall be carried out by one of the
members of the Executive elected by them by majority vote.

“Section 2

“If, during the inter-Congress period, the place of one of the members of the
Executive becomes vacant for any reason whatesover, the Council :shall elect

.another member in his stead.
' “Article 44"

Reports

“The Executive shall submit to Council at least one month before any session of
‘the Council a report of its activities. In addition to such report it shall submit
annually ap additional report of its activities.

“Article 45”

Signing of Contracts and Documents

“The Executive shall decide on the manner of signing contx.'actg, written obli-
.gations and other documents binding the World Zionist Organization.”

The foregoing provides the constitutional framework for the functions of the
Jerusalem Executive. There are no By-Laws and customarily the 'Executive acts
by resolutions adopted by the members of the Executive at meetings thereof.

Mr. Bougszein. It is correct in this sense, that the Executive of the
World Zionist Organization is also known as the Executive of the
Jewish Agency for Israel. :

RELATIONSHIP OF WORLD ZIONIST ORGANIZATION TO WORLD
ZIONIST CONGRESS

'I'he CuamrmMaN. What is the relationship of the World Zionist
Organization to the World Zionist Congress, which is also mentioned
on page 1412, in the constitution which you provided us? :

Mr. Hamrin. The World Zionist Congress is the legislative body of
World Zionist Organization, and is representative of Zionist groups
in the entire free world.
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The Cratrman. What is the relation of the Congress or the Zionist

Organization to the Zionist Organization of America ? : 1
Mr. Hamrin. The Zionist Organization of America is an American

body, of course, composed of American citizens. : '

The Zionist Organization of America affiliates itself, is affiliated
with the World Zionist Organization by sending delegates to the
World Zionist Congress.

The CratRMAN. Does the World Zionist Congress exercise any con-
trol in matters of policy over the affairs of the Zionist Organization
of America? sl

Mr. Hamrix. Sir, T would like to refer this question to Mr. Bouk-
Steﬁl toBglve youa flin mgwer on that question.

r. BoukstEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think a correct analogy would be
the Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Just as that (%anizagion
consists of member organizations, so the World Ziohist Organization
consists of member organizations, all Zionist organizations, from var-
lous parts of the world, each one completely independent and run-
ning and managing its own affairs. ’
~ The delegates meet together every few years, about 4 years, in con-
gress and discuss their problems, and take commmon decisions, and elect
an executive. But the World Zionist Organization does not control
the affairs of the Zionist Organization of America.

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE—DECEMBER 13, 1961

The CramrMan. I show you a document labeled “Extract from
Minutes of Finance Committee—December 13, 1961,” and ask you if
a copy of this document appears in your files.

Mr. Hamrin. We don’t have have the document here, sir.

Yes, I have here the attachments.

_The CramrMAN. The document is entitled “Keren Hayesod Subven-
tions for the Year Ending March 31, 1962.”
Mr. Hamouin. Yes.
(A copy of the document is as follows:)

ExTrACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE, DECEMBER 13, 1961

Keren Hayesod subventions for year ending Mar. 31, 1962

Zionist Organization of America_____ R $30, 700
Labor Zionist Organization _ 8Y 300
Mizrachi-Hapoel Hamizrachi___________________ " 7,400
Progressive Zionist League-Hashomer Hatzair____________________ 4’ 920
Achdut Avodah____________________ " " TTTTTTTTTTTTTTTTT 2, 500.
United Zionists Revisionists___ - — - 1: 980

Total —
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ZIONIST ORGANIZATION OF AMERICA

The CualrMaN. It shows next to the words “Zionist Organization
of America” the figures of $30,700.

I believe you testified earlier that this payment is one of a series of
Ppayments by your organization to the American Zionist Council to
various Zionist groups; is that correct ?

Mr. Hamran. That is correct, sir.

The Crtaikman. What portion of the annual receipts of the Zion-
ist Organization of America does this payment of $30,700 represent?

Mr. Hamrin. 1 have heard it said that the budget of the Zionist
Organization of America is in the neighborhood of $1 million a year.

Mr. Bouxsrrin. Mr. Chairman, when the committee’s accountant
was in the oflices of the Agency in May of this year, I gave him, I
handed him, 2 memorandum in which I set forth a full explanation of
these items. 1 have a copy of it right here before me.

I gave it to the committee’s accountant.

The Cuuamman. I want to put it in the record, Mr. Reporter, but
I do not have our copy at present.

Mr. Bouxsrrin. I would be glad to furnish you a copy, Mr. Chair-
man, if you would like to have 1t.

The Criatryan. Yes, we would like to have it.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

: i MAY 3, 1963.

To: Mr. i)avid . Surando.
From: Maurice M. Boukstein.

EXPLANATORY MKMORANDUM ON PAYMENTS DESIGNATED IN THE FINANCIAL STATE-
~'MENTS OF THE JEWISIL AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC. A8 “K. H. SUBVENTIONS”

‘The-practice of making payments to the various Zionist groups in the United
States to compensate them, in part, for their participation in fundraising, goes
back to the beginning of the fundraising activities in the United States, shortly
after World War I. In those days, the campaigns for the collection of funds
for the work in Palestine was conducted almost exclusively by the American
Zionist groups, principally by the Zionist Organization of America, which is the
largest of such groups.

This practice continued from year to year. Later on, when the several cam-
paigns were united into one campaign under the heading of the United Palestine
Appeal, and since 1939 when all the campaigns were merged into the United
Jewish Appeal, such payments to the various Zionist organizations were made
by the United Palestine Appeal, which later became known as the United Israel
Appeal, and were continued in this manner until a few years ago.

Some of these Zionist groups sponsor their own educational and settlement
projects in Israel. )

In recent years, the responsibility for these payments has been taken over by
the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., and, since the year 1960 by the Jewish Agency-
American ‘Section, Inc., with the approval of the Jewish Agency for Israel,
Jerusalem.
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The services rendered by the various Zionist groups receiving such payments:
consist principally of their publicizing in their respective publications the activi-
ties of the United Jewish Appeal and of the Jewish Agency for Israel. These
publications are sent by the organizations to their respective members, number-
ing approximately 700,000, all over the United States.

For the years ending March 31, 1961, and March 31, 1962, and for the period
ending September 30, 1962, payments to the organizations were made as follows:

Paid by— Received by— Amount

For the period ending Mar. 31, 1961
Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc..._...._... Mizrachi.____.___. e $125, 000. 00
Agudath Israel_.___ - 79, 990. 00
Poale Agudath Israel _..________ ae--|  40,184.00
United Zionists Revisionists_ ... ... ... 20, 842. 08
Jewish Agency-American: Section, Inc...{ Zionist Qrganization of America_..________________ 33, 999. 14
Lazbor Zionist Organization of America-Poale 9, 180. 00

ion,

Migrachi-Hapoel Hamizrachi of America__________ 8, 180. 00
Progressive Zionist League, Hashomer Hatzatr____ 5,439.84
United Labor Zionists-Achdut Avodah...__.._.... 2,719.92
United Zionists Revisionists of America__________. % 141. 88

For the period ending Mar. 31, 1962
Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc___| Zionist Organization of America...____________.___ 30, 599. 88.

Labor Zionist Organization of America-Poale

ZROM - - i 8, 262. 00
Mizrachi-Hapoel Hamigraehi_ .. ___________.__ 7,344. 00
Progressive Zionist Leagne, Hashomer Hatzair____ 4,895, 88
United Labor Zionists-Achdut Avoda.___ 2,447.88
United Zionists Revisionists of America.. 1,927.68

For the period ending Sept. 30, 1962
Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc...| Zionist Organization of America._.________________ 7,649.97
La}tgor Zionist Organization of America-Poale ’ 2,085. 50

Zion,

Mizrachi-Hapoel Hamizrachi.___________._________ 1,836.00-
Progressive Zionist League, Hashomer Hatzair_ .. 1,223.97
United Labor Zionists-Achdut Avoda....._... 611,97
United Zionists Revisionists of America...._.___.. 481. 92

LETTERS RECEIVED TO DATE BY INDIVIDUALS MENTIONED DURING COURSE.
OF EXECUTIVE HEARING

Fhe CrHamrman: The following persons have submitted letters to

the Committee on Foreign Relations in response to inquiriés and re-
quests for comments on testimony contained in part 9 of the hearings
on nondiplomatic representatives of foreign prineipals. They will
go inte the record of the hearing at this point.

Rabbi Jerome Unger, executive director, American Zionist Council.

Henry Siegman, executive secretary, American Association for

Middle East Studies.
Bleazar Lipsky, president, Jewish Telegraphic Agency, Inc.
Vietor Rag
Inc.;
Mrs. William Thomas Mason, public relations consultant.
I. L. Kenen,* American Israel Public Affairs Conmmittee.
Secretary to Dr. Benjamin Shwadran of the Council on Middle
Eastern Affairs.

(The documents referred to follow :)
AMERICAN ZI0NIST COUNCIL,

Hon. J. W. FULBRIGHT, New York, N.Y., July 29, 1963.
Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: We are in receipt of your letter of July 23, 1963, en-
closing, for our comments by July 31, excerpts from testimony given in execu-
tive session on May 23, 1963, relating to the American Zionist Counecil.

1 Lattar annaars earlier in the text. op. 1709 and 1787, respectively,

inowitz,* president, Louis M. Rabinowitz Foundation,.
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Within the time available to u¢, we have not béén able to make a detailed
examination or check of the accaracy of this voluminous material. We are,
therefore, not in a position now to state to what extent information given to
the committee concerning the American Zionist Council may be inaccurate or in
need of clarification or amplification.

We understond from Mr, Carl Marcy, your chief of staff, that, in view of your
committe¢’s schedule, no extension of time is possible. Accordingly, while we
appreciate such opportunity as you have been able to afford us to make comments
on the testimony, we have no comments at this time.

Sincerely,
AMERICAN ZIioN1sT COUNCIL,
By RasBi JEROME UNGER, Hzecutive Director.

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR MIDDLE EAST STUDIES,
New York, N.Y., July 29, 1963.

Senator J. W. FULBRIGHT,
Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations,
U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEeAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT : Many thanks for your letters of July 23 and 24.

Most of our officers, including our president, chairman of the board and treas-
urer are away from New York at the present time. . You may be assured that the
matter raised in your letters will be called to their immediate attention as soon
as they return to the city.

With many thanks, I am,

Sincerely yours,
HENRY SieecMAN, Ezecutive Secretary.

JEwisH TELEGRAPHIC AGENCY, INC.,
New York, N.Y., July 30, 1963.
Hon. J. W. FULBRIGHT,
Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations,
New Senate Ofice Building, Washington, D.€.

DEAR SeENATOR FurLBriGHT: I thank you for your letter of July 23, and the
excerpts enclosed of testimony presented before your committee in executive
session on May 23 which concern the Jewish Telegraphic Agency.

I am grateful for this opportunity to review this testimony which correctly sets
forth the relationship between this agency and the Jewish Agency.

In 1951, the JTA was in acute financial difficulties which severely constricted
its operations and, in fact, jeopardized its continued existence. To prevent the
total collapse of this news service which was considered vital to the well-being
of the Jewish community, the Jewish Agency was requested by the JTA to inter-
vene and provide the funds to permit JTA to continue functioning on what was
expected to be a provisional basis. It became nominally the owner of the Jewish
Telegraphic Agency through ownership of the voting shares by transfer from
the late Jacob Landau, founder of the JTA. For a long time, the JTA regarded
advances by the Jewish Agency as interest-free loans.

The Jewish Agency did not interfere or attempt to interfere in the editorial
operation of the Jewish Telegraphic Agency, its policies, its news content, its
selection and treatment of news, its reperting, or the management of its business.

The Jewish Telegraphic Agency is grateful to the Jewish Agency for having
made it possible to continue its operations and render important services
to the Jewish community. We believe that the American Jewish community is
%md.etr a deep obligation to the Jewish Agency for having preserved this service
or it.

Tl_le Jewish Telegraphic Agency has served the Jewish people, the American
Jewish community and the free world generally for more than 46 years. It(s)
sole purpose and its sole function has been to report as accurately and objectively
as human frailties permit those developments anywhere in the world of special
concern or interest to the Jewish people, to bring to light information which their
well-being required had to provide the information on which Jewish leadership
could take informed action.
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The importance and effectiveness of the JTA was acknowledged over the years
by the Jewish leadership here and abroad and its journalistic proficiency by
the long list of newspapers which relied on its services.

The Jewish Telegraphic Agency has always freely and publicly acknowledged
this relationship with the Jewish Agency. The American Jewish Federations
and Welfare Funds were aware of it and were kept apprised of the continuous
efforts to establish a new basis for JTA. The Jewish Agency almost immediately
took the initiative in discussing with the leadership of the American Jewish
community reorganization of JTA to insure its independent operation and
financial stability. As a result of its endeavors, an agreement was reached in
1960 for the future organization of JTA.

The reorganization of JTA as an independent entity operating in the interests
of the Jewish community and the free world, is now nearing completion. Only
some technical details remain to be effected. A distinguished board of directors,
composed of representatives of many facets of American Jewish life and includ-
ing distinguished publicists, is now directing the affairs of JTA and will shortly
assume direct ownership of the news agency as trustees for the community.
The new board is completely independent of the Jewish Agency or of any other
organization and its revised constitution will assure that this will continue to
be the fact.

The financial responsibility for the service is being increasingly assumed by
the American Jewish federations and welfare funds, more than 135 of which
are now directly participating in its work. o

An outstanding committee of American editors and publicists is now being
formed to study and review the operations of JTA and to formulate recommenda-
tions for its future programs. This committee’s recommendations will guide
the JTA board in its efforts to make JTA a most effective instrument of the
American Jewish community and a trusted, dependable, useful source of infor-
mation for the world press.

Respectfully yours,
ELEAZAR LipskKy, President.

STATE OF VIRGINIA,
ity of Norfolk, to wit:

After being duly sworn, I make the following statement. My name is Vivian

. Mason, (Mrs. William T. Mason), public relations consultant, 2630 Chester-
field Boulevard, Norfolk, Va., 23504.
" This statement concerns excerpts of testimony presented in executive session
on May 23, 1963, before the Committee on Foreign Relations of the U.S. Senate
in the course of the committee’s study of the activities of nondiplomatic repre-
sentatives of foreign principals, in which my name appears. It is made in re-
sponse to the letter dated July 23, 1963, from the Honorable J. W. Fulbright,
chairman, U.S. Senate Committee on Foreign Relations.

“Negro Project” caried out by Vivian C. Mason under the auspices and direc-
tion of the American Christian Palestine Committee, Rev. Karl Baehr, executive
secretary, and the American Zionist Council, Rabbi Jerome Unger, executive
director.

PURPOSE

(a) The “Negro Project” was purely educational in nature and intent. The
goals to acquaint people with facts concerning Israel, its social, cultural and
economic development, educational, welfare and rehabilitation programs, the
most pressing problems and methods employed to resolve these problems.

(b) The American Christian Palestine Committee maintained a speakers’
bureau consisting of outstanding individuals in education, religion, journalism,
social work, health, and other fields available for lectures on Israel and the
Middle East. Few Negro institutions and organizations were aware of this
service. Rev. Karl Baehr, executive secretary., American Christian Palestine
Committee and Rabbi Jerome Unger, Executive director, American Zionist
Council, were heartily in favor of a program to send speakers to Negro institu-
tions and organizations asking for this service.

I was retained as a public relations consultant in 1958 by the American
Zionist Council to project such a program utilizing the speakers’ bureau of the
American Christian Palestine Committee, providing literature and films as re-
quested. Several outstanding Negroes had visited Israel and these individuals
lectured on numerous occasions.

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1775

PROGRAM

The availability of qualified and experienced speakers on Israel and the
Middle East through the speakers’ bureau of the ACPC was made known to
schools, colleges, and women’s organizations. A résumé of the speakers was
sent to those requesting this service with the option of selecting the person
they desired. If the lecturer was available on the desired date, plans were
completed for his appearance. Colleges usually arranged for a public lecture
open to students, faculty and the public.

Study tour of Israel and the Middle East

In the spring of 1958 I was invited to be a member of the study tour of Israel
and the Middle East. This study tour was given to secure firsthand informa-
tion from personal observations, and I was invited to strengthen the Negro
project. The group consisted of approximately 15 persons including Dr. and
Mrs. D. W. Wagner of St. Louis, Mo., and the then district attorney and his
wife of Queens County, N.Y., among other distinguished citizens. As-a
guest my expenses for transportation, hotel, etc., were paid directly by the
American Zionist Council. On page 47 of the transcript the item reads “On
ACKFG Tour June 1958: V. Mason $1,520.” I assume this should read ACPC
tour, and this item represents the cost of my trip. However, I did not receive
any moneys for the expenses of this tour and do not know how much the
American Zionist Council paid for my expenses.

CONTACTS FOR NEGRO PROJECT

My contacts on the Negro project were confined to the American Christian
Palestine Committee and the American Zionist Council. S

Specific items mentioned in the testimony

Date Page Ttem and comment
Oct. 1,1958.._. 47 | Negro project, V. Mason $600.1 This item is probably correct. I received this
sum for services covering July, August, and part of September 1958,
Do......_ __.do...| On ACFG tour June 1958, V. Mason $1,520. 'This is probably for my expenses as

guest of the American Zionist Council for the study tour conducted by’ the:
American Christian Palestine Committee. 1did notreceive any of this money,
nor do I know the amount of my expenses.

Aug. 1,1959___ 51 | Negro project $273.99.1  This is probably correct and would cover compensation
for the Negro project. .

Oct. 5, 1958..._|-..do...| Negro project, T. Mason $250.1 This is proka®ly correct for my ¢ompensation
but has an error in my initial.

Aug. 4,1958___ 66 | Line 14, T was unable to develop this program because of the pressure of other
work. Ilowever, I did spe(c)ak to many groups including non-Negro groups.

Nov. 5, 1958. .. 88 | The Negro community. At this time I was scheduling speakers for late fall and
winter meetings.

Feb. 10, 1959._. 70 | The Negro community. I continued to schedule speakers forlvarious institutiong
Do . requested them.

1 My records are not available at this time in order to checkjtheaccuracy of these amounts, but they appear
to be correct.

Mrs. Vivian C. MAsoON.

Acknowledged and sworn to before me a Notary Public in and for the city
and State aforesaid, this 27th day of July 1963.
WictiaMm T. Mason, Jr.,
Notary Public.
Commission expires April 13, 1964.

CoOUNCIL FOR MIDDLE EASTERN AFFAIRS,
Elmont, N.Y.

Mr. J. W. FULBRIGHT,
Chairman, U.S. Senate, Committee on Foreign Relations,
Washington, D.C.
Drar Mr. FurericHT : In reply to your letter of July 23, please be advised that
Dr. Shwadran is at present out of the country, and is not expected back until
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the la . . i
attenti%g.r part of August, at which time the matter will be brought to his

Very truly yours,

DOROTHY DERMAN,
(Dr. Shavadran’s Secretary).

A égl?:lg.—No further reply was received from the Council for Middle Eastern

Th . .
M fI Srll{lti&;!;MAN. Do you have anything further you wish to say,

Mr. HamriN. No, sir. I have nothing to sa
for yous somaaty. , g y except to thank you
he CHarMAN. T just want to emphasize that the i i
) \IR . . I . interest of this
cominittee is in the interlocking expengltures here of the organizations
%rz)(il‘ l.ndnzduais, 1tghel’rtrela.tlorii to the agency and its relations to the
eign Agents hegistration Act, and with any possibl
these relations to amendments to the act, vP ® relevancy of
As I said in the beginning, the substantive activities in Israel are

certainly not a part of our activitie
) ] | S or a matter of concer
of this committee, * coneern

I guessthatisall.

T Ife Iéo;g:m. %Ieré Chairman, is the witness now excused ?
Mr. BoursteiN. Thank you.

Mr. HamuiN. Thank you very much,

- BoursTeIN. May I say one more word, I join Mr. Hamlin in
eXpressing our appreciation to you for the courtesy and kindness
and I also want to take this opportunity to wish you and your col-
leagues Godspeed on your mission within the next few days, and that
we may see you back safe and sound. ’

The CrarmMaN. Well, thank you very much.

’1}1}5 gAMLIN. May I add also that your staff was very courteous.
bk gee IISAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Hamlin. I hope they

They havebeen instructed tobe. I ]

Thank you very much. hope they were.

Mr. Hamuin. Thank you, sir.

(Whereupon, at 12 :50 o’clock, t. mi j j
call T Chai;.) o'clock, the committee adjourned, subject to

APPENDIX

A LETTER DATED AUcusT 21, 1963, To CARL MARCY FrOM MAURICE M. BOUKSTEIN

LAw OFFICES,
GUzIK & BOUKSTEIN,
New York, N.Y., August 21, 1963.
Mr. CaRL MARcY,
Chief of Staff, Committee on Foreign Relations,
U.S8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DeAR MR. MARCY : This is to acknowledge receipt of your letter of August 15,
1963, in which you ask that we provide the committee with additional infor-
m:ition and material stemming from points raised at the hearing on August
1, 1963.

‘With reference to the letter that I was asked by the chairman to write to the
Israeli Consulate, I am enclosing a copy of my letter to Ambassador Katz, the
Counsel General of Israel in New York, dated August 16, 1963. I have not as yet
heard from him.

(Cited on p. 1720, see p. 1729 for copy of letter.)

Mr. Hamlin is still on vacation, but we have made every effort, together
with his staff, to furnish you with the following information requested of him :

~ “Item 2. Information pertaining to 1 months’ salary paid Mr. Rosenberg, cited
in.a letter dated September 8, 1960 (p. 1733)”

First, may we call your attention to the fact that the salary paid to Mr. Rosen-
berg in the amount of $1,380, as cited in the first paragraph of the letter, is for
the 3-month period of January, February, and March, 1959. The salary paid to
Mr. Rosenberg in the amount of $1,400, as cited in the second paragraph of the
letter, is for the 3-month period of April, May, and June, 1959. Neither figure
refers to 1 month’s salary.

Mr. Rosenberg was an employee of the Israeli Consulate. The Consulate
billed the Agency for Mr. Rosenberg’s services in connection with the Western
Hemisphere project. At periodic intervals, the Consulate and the Agency settled
their accounts. This letter represents such a settlement; and indicates that a
credit is due the Agency for an amount previously billed by the Consulate-and
paid by the Agency. On page 2 there is a reconciliation which shows that the
Agency has overpaid a total of $11,753 for the period in question, and this amount
is, therefore, credited to the Agency’s account.

“Item 3. Whether payments referred to in memoranda of March 2, 1962, Febru-
ary 23, 1962, and May 1, 1960 * were reported to the Department of Justice
(p. 1761)”

The payments referred to in the said memoranda were reported to the Depart-
ment of Justice under the heading “Grants and Subventions—Educational and
Cultural Activities.” On October 3, 1962, in an amendment to the Registration
Statement of March 31, 1962, the payments, referred to in the memoranda of
March 2, 1962, and February 23, 1962, were detailed as follows: “To the Hebrew
Culture Foundation—for grants to encourage Hebrew and Israeli studies at
<colleges and universities in the United States”.

“Item 4. Whether contemplated grant to Columbia refered to in extracts of
minutes of Finance Committee meeting on March 14, 1961, was actually made
(p. 1761)”

1 We believe this is an error and the date should be May 1, 1959.
1777
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The Hebrew Culture Foundation informs us that it has made the following
payments to Columbia University for the period in question, 1961-62, 1962-63 :

May 24,1961 _______________ $2,500.00 Jan. 29, 1963 ____________ $2, 500. 00
Nov. 15,1961 _______________ 1,000.00 Mar. 13, 1963_____________ 2, 500. 00
Mar.12,1962__.____________ 1, 500. 00

“Item 5. Whether annual grants to Harvard University for the Center for Middle
Eastern Studies were reported to the Department of Justice (p. 1762 et
seq.)”

The grants made were reported to the Department of Justice without itemi-
zation as “Grants and Subventions—Educational and Cultural Activities”.
(See items E and T below.) )

“Item 6. Whether $10,000 payment to the Synagogue Council of America re-
ferred to in letter dated May 6, 1959, was made (p. 1765)”
A payment of $10,000 was made to the Synagogue Council of America for the
year April 1, 1959, to March 31, 1960.
We trust that this information will clarify the testimony already given and
that it will be printed as part of the August 1, 1963, hearing record. '
Sincerely yours, : ’ :
MATRICE M. BOUKSTEIN.

(Enclosed letter:)
LAW OFFICES, :
GUzIK & BOUKSTEIN,
) : New York, N.Y., August 16, 1963.
Hon. KaTricAL KATz, R
Consul General of Israel,
New York,N.Y. -

-DEAR MR. AMBASSADOR: I refer to our conversation of August G, 1963, at which
I informed you about the interest which Senator Fulbright. chairman of the
Senate Foreign Relations Committee, evinced during the public hearing on
August 1 in the operations of the “Joint Fund” which the Consulate General
of Israel (or the Israel Office of Information) operated with funds furnished
in part by the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., and its predecessor. Sen-
ator Fulbright wanted to know what this Fund did, whom it sent to Israel, and
who the people were. ~ As I informed you, I told Senator Fulbright at the hearing
that this information was in the custody and control of the Consulate, but I
agreed to attempt to obtain the samne. T

You told me during our conversation that you would have to consider this
request, “ ) .

I have now received a letter from Mr. Carl Marcy. chief of staff of the Senate
Foreign Relations Committee, dated August 15, 1963, requesting a copy of the
consulate’s reply. '

May I please hear from you.

Sincerely yours,

MAURICE BOUKSTEIN,
- (See note below ;)

B. LETTER DATED AUcUST 7, 1963, T0 SENATOR FULBRIGHT, F'ROM LoUTs RABINO-
wrrz (Crrep oN P. 1713)

Louis RagiNowIrz FoUNpATioN, INc,,
New York, NY. August 7, 1963,

Hon. J. W. FULBRIGHT,
Chairman, Senate Foreign Relations Commitiee,
U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C. . .

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: I refer to my letter to you dated July 29, 1963,
in which I availed myself of the cpportunity to comment on the excerpts of the
testimony given in executive gesgion of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee
on May 23, in which the lLouis M. Rabinowitz Foundation was mentioned.

In the last paragraph of page 2 of my letter, in referring to the conversation
I had with Mr. Boukstein almost 2 months prior to the date of my letter to vou,
I stated, among other things, that “He [Mr. Boukstein] also mentioned the
fact that the Jewish Agency was a representative of the Israeli Government.”
Upon reflection and upon examination of a contemporaneous memorandum I

Norg.—The Committee on Foreign Relations was informed by the Jewish Agency-Ameri-
cun “Soctio.nl_“lhn.g.‘,— At}y_&t no reply had been recelved from the Conuul General of Israel at
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made at the time, I find 1 was in error. In his conversation with me, Mr. Bouk-
stein referred only to the Jewish Agency for Israel, of Jerusalem, and not to the
Israeli Government, Actually, I have no information concerning the relation-
ship between the Jewish Agency and the Israeli Government and the subject
did not come up ut all in my conversations with Mr. Boukstein.

I sincerely regret the errors contained in my letter concerning the relationship
hetween the Jewlish Agency and the Israeli Government.

I am informed that my letter to you of July 29 was inserttd in the record of
the public hearing held on August 1, 1963, and I would respectfully ask therefore
that the record of that hearing be corrected in accordance with the contents
-of this letter,

Yours slncerely,
VICTOR RABINOWITZ.

D. LETTER DATED SEPTEMBER 6, 1963, To SENATOR FULBRIGHT FROM I. L, KENEN
(CITED OoN P. 1754 ET SEQ.)

AMERICAN ISRAEL PUBLIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE,
Washington, D.C., September 6, 1963.
Hon. J. W, Fursrianr, ‘ _ . I
Chairman, Senate Commnittec on Foreign Relations,
The Capitol, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR I'UnnricHT : T have read the testimony that was taken on August
1 by the Senato Committee on Foreign Relations during the hearings on the
activities of the Jewish Ageney for Israel, American Section, and I believe it
would be helpful to provide you with certain facts in order to clarify the record
and to remove misconceptions. I therefore request that you include this letter
in the appendix to the August 1 transeript.

Between 19051 and March 15, 1954, I directed legislative activity in Washington
in support of the Mutual Security Program, on behalf of the American Zionist
Council. Early in 1954 the American Zionist Council terminated these activi-
ties because its leaders did not want to use tax-exempt funds for lobbying. The
American Zionlst Committee for Public Affairs was then established to carry
on the legislative work in Washington. It was renamed the American Israel
Public Affairs Committee in 1959, because it raised its funds from both Zionists
and non-Zionists, I have served the Committee from its inception as its
Executive Director.

The Committee has an Executive Committee of 30 and a National Committee
of 170, which include many national Jewish leaders and which meet regu-
larly to formulate policies. The Committee submits its views to Congress and
to the Department of State. In addition, the Committee’s offices in New York
and Washington act as information centers. The Committee is nonpartisan.
It does not endorse candidates. It does not participate in political campaigns.

The Committee iy not subsidized by -any eother body. It solicits support from
individuals. All contributors are informed that their contributions are not
deductible from income tax.

The Committee advocates the foreign aid program as a whole and it recom-
mends economic aid for both the Arab States and Israel because it believes that
economic development will enhance the prospect of peace. The Committee
registers with Congress under the domestic lobbying law. But, as an American
committee, controlled by Americans and financed by Americans, receiving no
grants or subventions from any foreign organization or agencies, it was never
required to register with the Department of Justice.

I severed my connection with the American Zionist Council in 1954, when the
Council closed its Washington office. Thereafter, however, the Council and its
affiliated organizations frequently asked me for assistance. I was invited to make
many speeches—about one a week—before national and community gatherings.
I was asked to answer many inquiries, to obtain speakers and messages for
conventions and conferences, to prepare memoranda, and to arrange for reprints
of speeches. These services had nothing to do with advocating legislation; they
were not the responsibility of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee,
and I did not believe that this Committee, with a modest budget of non-tax-
exempt funds, should be asked to bear this burden.

I brought this situation to the attention of our Executive Committee. I pro-
posed that the American Zionist Council pay for the services I was rendering.
The American Zionist Council then agreed to pay me a fee of $100 a week for
apeechon and other services. I was also reimbursed for travel expenses, printing,
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mailing, telephone, documents, subscriptions, etc. These payments ended in 1960.

In June 1957, I founded the Near East Report, a fortnightly newsletter, which
I own and edit. I appealed to Jewish organizations, national and community, to
purchase subscriptions. The Near East Report is not an organ of the American
Israel Public Affairs Committee. The Committee purchases the Near East Report
for all Members of Congress (as reported in its lobbying return), for some editors
who have expressed a desire to receive it, and for contributors who earmark part
of their contributions for that purpese. On the first day of its publication, I
withdrew from the payroll of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee, and
I have since contributed my services to the Committee without compensation.

Subscriptions to the Near East Report have been sold to many organizations—
among them the American Zionist Counecil, which was concerned with the press
and public and academic opinion and which ordered the Report for its regional
offices and local leaders and for distribution to a list of newspaper editors. I
negotiated this agreement with Rabbi Irving Miller, Chairman of the American
Zionist Council. When the Council failed to pay for its subscriptions in 1960
they were suspended until a renewal order was received. In 1962 the sub-
scriptions were discontinued because the Council was in arrears,

During the August 1 hearing it was suggested that the Jewish Agency utilized
the American Zionist Council as a conduit through which to employ me. I
would like to state clearly for the record that I had no agreement with the Jewish
Agency. I made no reports to it. I performed no services for it. I took no
direction or instruction from it, directly or indirectly. I was advised by counsel
that the fact that the American Zionist Council secured most of its budget from
the Jewish Agency did not make me an agent or employee of the Agency as long
as I had no relationship with it.

It was also stated that “Mr. Kenen is receiving far more of his funds from
the Israel Government directly and indirectly than is the New York Times.”
This statement is incorrect because the Near East Report is net sold in any
quantity to the Government of Israel. The Israel Embassy in Washington buys
29 copies at a bulk rate of $5 a subscription. This means that the total amount
received from the Embassy is $145 a year. This year there was an additional
$16.30 for bound volumes and single issues, as of September 1, 1963.

The views expressed in the Near East Report reflect judgments based on my
own experience and conviction.

During the hearings questions were asked about the services I perform in
Washington.

I left my Ohio newspaper post in 1943 to serve as Secretary of the American
Jewish Conference until 1948. That organization, an overall body of American
Jews, fought for the restoration of Jewish rights in Europe and in Palestine
during the postwar reconstruction. Today, American Jews continue to be con-
cerned about the preservation of those rights.

‘Qur generation witnessed the destruction of 6 million Jews at the hands of
Nazi barbarians. Experience has taught us not to be complacent about threats
against Jews anywhere in the world. We take them seriouslv. We see a
parallel between the threats against the Jews of Furope in the 1930’s and the
threats against the Jews of Israel in the 1960’s. We try to do all that we can
to warn of the danger and to insure that the 2 million Jews of Israel will not
suffer the fate that befell the 6 million Jews of Europe. In this struggle, we act
as agents of our conseience.

It is in this spirit and for that purpose that this Committee continues its
efforts to keep Congress and the administration apprised of our hopes and
fears. No one, of course, would deny any American organization the right to
lobby on issues of foreign policy as well as domestic policy. It is our respon-
sibility to combat misleading Arab propaganda, which is widely disseminated
in Washington in a never-ending campaign to discredit and defame American
friends of Israel and to undermine American support for Israel. And, in a
positive way, we strive for a firm U.S. policy which will help all the peoples
of the Near Rast to develop and prosper, which will foster a climate of coopera-
tion, which will strengthen democratic institutions, which will guarantee stability
and which, eventually, will bring about a peace settlement.

Sincerely yours,
1. I.. KeENEN, Executive Director.

Sworn and subscribed to before me this 6th day of September 1963.
[sEAL] Wirriam E. CROwELL, Notary Public.

My commission expires April 9, 1966,

M ' ’ i
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E. LETTER DATED SEPTEMBER 12, 1968, 10 SENATOR FULBRIGHT FrOM ISADORE
HAMLIN (CitEp OoN P. 1762 ET SEQ.)

Hon. J. W, FuLsrianr, SEPTEMEER 12, 1963.

Chairman, Senate Forcign Relations Committee,
Ncw Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEear SENATOR FuLnriGiiT: In reviewin i i
BRIGIIT g my testimony before the committee
%st’ 113;12 gvl;lt)llllc ht‘lll‘{ll'ﬁ.’.’ (;I]l AlTxg'ust 1, 1963, I came upon certain statements made
; regard to the Jewish Agency’s relationship t iversi
which ieqluire corvection : p to Harvard University
e <R FeSPONKe o yvour question whether the Jewish A
¢ ¢ 3 genc, rant of
$7,000 tf’ Harvard Uluvgrsny for the Center for Middle EasteZn gStudies
during the llug'ul year 1958-59, was paid, I responded in the affirmative an(i
said that the lnml_s were remitted directly to Harvard by the Jewish Agency
Actually, ‘l,h(- Jewish Agency included this amount in its grant to the H:brew:
Culture Foundation which had the commitment to Harvard Universitj.

2, My wsiatement with respect to a current comimi
y M W % nitment of th
Culture Foundalion in the sum of $10,000 was incorrect. There ‘ies I&gbgg:\_f
rent commitment to IHarvard University by the Hebrew Culture Foundation

T};)r the Jewlish Agency.
e statemonts which I made at the hearin isti i
g were my distinct recollection
based on what had heen reported to me. However, i i
, > . upon rech q
the errors which T hereby wish to correct. P checking, T discovered
Respectfully yours,
Isapore HAMLIN, Executive Director.

F. LETTER DATED NErTEMBER 19, 1963, T0 SENATOR FULBRIGHT 'ROM EUGENE G.
II;‘RASETZE)R, JR., REcorpINGg SECRETARY, HARVARD UNIVERSITY (CrTED ON P. 1762
EQ. ’
HARVARD UNIVERSITY.
OFFICE OF THE ASSISTANT TO THE PRESIDENT,

Boston, Mass.
Hon. J. W. PuLsRIainrT, » s September 19, 1965.

Chairman, Commitice on Foreign Relations,
New Senate Oflce Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: This will acknowledge your letter e
16, 1963, addressed to Sir Hamilton Gibb as Direc%or y;)f the Centgf firpl\b;?(llg?g
Eastern Studies at Ilarvard University. Sir Hamilton has referred your let-
ts_er to me and has asked me to reply to it as Recording Secretary of the Univer-
f';tcsgr(til;gough whose office all gifts and grants to the University are received and
The records of the office of Recording Secretary of the Universi
show, and I am advised that the records of the Centef-7 for Middle Eastex?lr S(i?ldlilgg
dp not show, any gifts at any time made by the Jewish Agency-American Sec-
tion, Inc. or by the Iebrew Cultural Foundation, The records of my office do
show that gifts for the support of teaching and research in subjects relating to
tl.le. State of Israel at the Center for Middle Eastern Studies have come from in-
dividuals from the Boston area and from foundations established by individuals
from the Boston arca.
Sincerely yours,
EuceNE G. KRAETZER, Jr.,
Recording Secretary.
SEPTEM 3
COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS, B 19, 1963,
Suffolk, 88:

Then personally appeared before me the above named Eugene G. i{raetzer,
Jr.,. and acknowledged that the foregoing statements by him made and sub-
scribed are true to the best of his knowledge and belief.

Before me—

s S
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G. EXCHANGE oF CORRESPONDENCE BETWEEN WIiLL MAsLow, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
OF THE AMERICAN JEWISH CONGRESS, AND DARRELL ST, CLAIRE, CHIEF CLERK,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS, DATED AUGUST 12 AND 14, 1963 (CITED ON
P. 1715)

AMERICAN JEWISH CONGRESS,
New York, N.Y., August 12, 1963.

MR. DARRELL ST. CLAIRE,
Clerk, Committee on Foreign Relations,
Senate Office Building, Washington, D.O.

MY DrarR MR. St. CLAIRE: Senator Fulbright wrote to us on August 6 that
since the American Jewish Congress was referred to during the course of the
hearing before your committee on August 1, we will have an opportunity to- re-
view those portions and to submit for inclusion in the record a statement per-
taining to those portions which refer to us.

The Senator also informed us that the committee’s staff has been instructed to
forward excerpted portions of that hearing as soon as the transcript is in galley
form.

I would be grateful if you could let us know when we might expect these
excerpted portions.

Sincerely, w M
TLL MASLOW.

AvacusTt 14, 1963.
Mr. WIiLL MASLow,
American Jewish Congress, Stephen Wise Congress House,
New York, N.Y.

Dear Mr. MasLow : In response to your letter of August 18, 1963, enclosed are
excerpted portions referring to you and the American Jewish Congress from the
hearing held on August 1, 1963, before the Committee on Foreign Relations.

Although there is no great pressure to publish this hearing immediately, the
committee would like to avoid unnecessary delay in making the printed version
available. Therefore, should you wish to submit a statement for inclusion in the
final record, it would be appreciated if you could do so by the first of next week.

Sincerely yours,
DARRELL St1. CLAIRE.

NoTe.—The staff called Mr. Maslow on Sept. 10, 1963, as to whether the Jewish
Congress, or he, as Executive Director, intended to comment on the portions of testimony
received by him in the committee’s letter of Aug. 14. Mr. Maslow said at that time that
he did not wish to submit any comment for the record.

O




